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Richland County
Office of Small Business Ad Hoc Committee

AGENDA
November 01, 2022 - 2:00 PM

Council Chambers
2020 Hampton Street, Columbia, SC 29204

The Honorable 
Gretchen Barron

The Honorable 
Chakisse Newton

The Honorable 
Derrek Pugh

The Honorable 
Jesica Mackey

County Council District 7 County Council District 11 County Council District 2 County Council District 9

The Honorable Chakisse Newton

The Honorable Chakisse Newton

1. Call to Order

2. Adoption of Agenda

3. Election of Chair

4. Minutes

a. October 16, 2018 [FOR INFORMATION] [PAGES 5-15]

5. Presentation

a. OSBO Overview [PAGES 16-30]

6. Adjournment
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Special Accommodations and Interpreter Services Citizens may be present during any of the County’s 
meetings. If requested, the agenda and backup materials will be made available in alternative formats to 
persons with a disability, as required by Section 202 of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 
U.S.C. Sec. 12132), as amended and the federal rules and regulations adopted in implementation thereof. 
Any person who requires a disability-related modification or accommodation, including auxiliary aids or 
services, in order to participate in the public meeting may request such modification, accommodation, 
aid or service by contacting the Clerk of Council’s office either in person at 2020 Hampton Street, 
Columbia, SC, by telephone at (803) 576-2061, or TDD at 803-576-2045 no later than 24 hours prior to 
the scheduled meeting.
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COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT: Norman Jackson, Chair; Paul Livingston, and Gwen Kennedy 

OTHERS PRESENT: Michelle Onley, Michelle Rosenthal, Melissa Watts, Cheryl Cook, Erica Wade, and Brandon Madden 

1. Call to Order – Mr. N. Jackson called the meeting to order at approximately 12:16 PM

2. Approval of Minutes

a. July 10, 2018 – Mr. Livingston moved, seconded by Ms. Kennedy, to approve the minutes as distributed.
The vote in favor was unanimous.

3. Adoption of Agenda – Mr. Livingston moved, seconded by Ms. Kennedy, to adopt the agenda as published. The
vote in favor was unanimous.

4. 
Items for Discussion/Action

a. Staffing of OSBO – Mr. Madden stated, at the previous OSBO Ad Hoc Committee meeting, there were
some questions regarding the staffing of the OSBO Office. We were able to check with Finance, Budget
and Human Resource Departments, and the office is fully funded. There are no frozen positions. There
are a total of 5 positions, in the office. We have a new OSBO Manager, Erica Wade.

Mr. N. Jackson inquired if the office is fully staffed.

Mr. Madden stated it is not fully staffed. There are 2 vacant positions in the office. One is the Finance
Resources Coordinator, and the other is the Assistant OSBO Manager position.

Mr. N. Jackson stated there were some emails that there were frozen positions, and there were some
concerns about that.

b. Status of Mentor Protégé Program – Mr. Madden stated there is a draft mentor protégé program
included in the agenda packet. August 22nd the OSBO staff met with a group of small businesses, for a
focus group. They provided some feedback, which was included in the draft. It is being presented as
information, and feedback from the committee. It is a lengthy program to go through and give feedback

Richland County Council 
Office of Small Business Opportunity Ad Hoc Committee 

October 16, 2018 – 12:00 AM 
4th Floor Conference Room 

2020 Hampton Street, Columbia 29204
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now. If you want to give it now, or later, staff will go back and adjust, as needed, and bring it back to the 
committee. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated it has been going on for a while. Is there any recommendation, or suggestion? He 
thinks in the ordinance it included mentor protégé to also go with the SLBE program for those 
businesses that may be at a disadvantage or trying to get bonding, financing, or certification. The mentor 
protégé program was also to help, and he thinks approximately 20% of the contracts were to be 
awarded to the mentor protégé program, which has not happened yet. It is important to move forward 
with the mentor protégé program. He stated Ms. Tanner is here. She worked on developing that 
program. He wants to know what the recommendation is, so we can let Council how to move forward 
with it. He stated it has been held up for a while. 

Mr. Madden stated staff would recommend approving this draft program, and allow us to implement 
that fully. One particular item that arose during the work session was maybe piloting the program with 
one of the industry categories and seeing if we can develop a relationship with one of our primes, that is 
working through our Program Development Team, and one of our small businesses. That is something 
that we think could be viable, but the first step we would recommend is approving the actual program 
and allowing us to implement it. 

Ms. Kennedy inquired about how far with the implementation, and the program, has staff gotten. 

Mr. Madden stated, unfortunately, the OSBO Office has never been fully staffed and never been to a 
place where it can fully implement all of the items prescribed in the ordinance. We are just now reaching 
that point to where we can take this program and push it forward. The first step with this, would be 
draft program that we have. Once Council blesses that, and no changes are needed to that, then Ms. 
Wade and her staff will move forward with implementing that. The office has been in existence since 
2014, and he does not think it has had more than 2 – 3 people in the office, until now. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated it has never had an opportunity to be fully staffed. Because it was not fully staffed, 
it caused some problems with it being effective in what it is supposed to do to help the small, local 
business enterprise. 

Ms. Kennedy inquired if staff feels ready to move forward with implementing some of this stuff. 

Mr. Madden stated, with the guidance of the new OSBO Manager, Ms. Wade, we are in a position now 
where we can move forward quickly. 

Ms. Kennedy stated it is important that we have progress in these areas instead of being stagnant and 
standing still with all these different things. She stated that has been a problem for a long time. 

Ms. Tanner stated, even with the initial mentor protégé program, the program, as it was developed, was 
already vetted out by many representatives in Richland County, as well as the public. It seems like have 
duplicated the efforts that was already done when the program was developed. Staff recommended a 
draft, but if she is not mistaken, Council already approved the mentor protégé program. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated Council approved it, but he thinks Mr. Madden is recommending a pilot project to 
see how it worked, and how to tweak it. 
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Mr. Livingston inquired if that is staff’s recommendation. 

Mr. Madden responded in the affirmative. 

Mr. Livingston moved, seconded by Ms. Kennedy, to approve staff’s recommendation regarding the 
mentor protégé program. The vote in favor was unanimous. 

c. NAICS (North American Industry Classification System (Code Funding Limit) – Mr. Madden stated, during
the previous OSBO Ad Hoc meeting, there was a request to review what our current thresholds are for
the different industry descriptions, and compare that with other municipalities, including the State, and
any Federal size standards. He directed the committee’s attention to p. 14 of the agenda packet. Staff
provided a table that outlines the County’s size standards, and compares it with Charleston County, the
City of Savannah, SBA and the SCDOT. In particular, the County’s size standard varies, per industry
category, with the max in construction at $7 million. In comparison, Charleston County’s is $7.5 million,
across the board, with those same categories. He stated staff is requesting the committee to accept this
as information, or let us know if there are any changes the committee would recommend to those size
standards.

Mr. N. Jackson stated, from the industry, the concern was that whenever they reach a certain level they 
are graduated from the program. We are limited with the amount of small, local businesses in Richland 
County, so we would have to go out of Richland County, and it was really designed to help small, local 
businesses. Ms. Tanner could shed some light on it because she was one of the architects that worked 
on this program. 

Ms. Tanner stated the purpose of the NAICS Code maximum dollar amounts being established, as they 
are, is to allow local firms to participate, versus other counties. Their NAICS Codes were much higher, 
and we suggested not to use the SBA Codes because those codes are much higher. The SBA used the 
national listing of disadvantaged firms around the country versus those in South Carolina. If you adjust 
your codes to be higher than what they are, that would defeat the purpose of the program. It would 
allow much larger firms to come in and participate versus where the status is right now with the lower 
amounts. They submitted that to the County, if she is not mistaken, and those were already approved in 
the ordinance, to accept the codes at the dollar amount. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated we have been hearing from the industry that it is too low. You might get a $1 
million contract, but after you sub out everything, you may only end up with $250,000. Then, you 
graduate from the program, which is not a true situation. 

Ms. Tanner stated we looked at that as well. When there are other portions of the work to be subbed 
out, to non-minority firms, or non-local business firms, then you would take away those dollars, and only 
credit the dollars that is actually paid to the local, small business firm. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated, at one point, some companies had 2 codes, or were doing multiple projects, and 
they wanted to use 2 codes, but they were limited by the value of the codes. The SLBE Program was 
designed for small and local business in Richland County. If we did not have enough small businesses to 
apply, then it moves 50 miles out, per the ordinance. If it cannot get enough, then it goes out of state. 
The concern was that because it was so low, they graduate from the program, they cannot get back on 
the program, so they start moving outside of Richland County. That is the reason there is a 

7 of 307 of 30



Office of Small Business Opportunity Ad Hoc Committee 
October 16, 2018 

-4-

recommendation on p. 14, where it shows Charleston County and Richland County. There is some 
concern that, if you raise it, the bigger companies would get in. There is a concern in how to reach that 
number. There is a recommendation from the business community to raise it. Not necessarily to the 
level of Charleston, but to raise it somewhat so they can stay in the program longer. Once they graduate, 
they cannot come back on the program, and we do not have enough suppliers to really address or apply 
for those contracts, so it goes outside of Richland County. The other counties are set up with a higher 
level to prevent us from getting into their counties. He stated that was one of the main concerns. 
Charleston has $7.5 million, across the board. He stated he would not recommend that, but he has some 
concerns about Engineering at $2.5 million. He thinks that should be a lot higher. He stated he has 
concern with Architectural and Professional Services too. He recommends going as far as $5 million to 
increase Architectural and Professional Services. Construction could stay at $7 million. 

Ms. Tanner stated they only identified 2 minority architectural firms in Richland County. At the time this 
was put in place, the $3 million was more than fitting. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated the program was race neutral also, so even though it is 2 minority firms. 

Ms. Tanner stated she said minority out of habit, but it really just local. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated there should be more than 2 architectural firms in Richland County. 

Ms. Tanner stated they only identified 2 that fit in. 

Mr. N. Jackson inquired as to what is considered to determine if a business is small. 

Ms. Tanner stated the gross receipts. Since this program was initially developed, even that has changed. 
It was established to get 2 years’ tax returns from the businesses, now there is a requirement for 3. We 
do not know where that came from. Your program now has more stringent requirements than the 
Federal government. She would think someone might need to look at that again. 

Mr. N. Jackson inquired if Council changed or amended the ordinance. 

Mr. Madden stated not that he is aware of. 

Ms. Tanner stated the ordinance stayed the same, but internally the administrative requirements for 
certification were modified since it was put into place. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated there was a recommendation to modify it, but he told Administration that only 
Council could do that. 

Ms. Tanner stated she attended a meeting about a month ago and picked up a copy of the 
requirements, and the submittal requirements have changed. 

Ms. Kennedy stated we do need to look at that because we need to know who changed it if Council did 
not change it. 

Ms. Tanner stated, to answer your question, you look at the average of their gross receipts. 
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Mr. Livingston requested staff provide him a copy of the ordinance approved by Council, and what is 
currently being used, so he can verify what is being said. 

Ms. Kennedy stated she would like a copy as well. 

Mr. N. Jackson requested the information be forwarded to all of the committee members. 

Mr. Livingston stated, if he remembers right, staff’s recommendation was not to change the dollar 
amount, and he thinks it even came before Council. He inquired if Council took action on it. 

Ms. Tanner stated it was brought before Council. There were 2 firms that brought it to the attention of 
Council because they would no longer qualify to meet the requirements of size standards. It is her 
recollection that Council decided not to increase it. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated we had a meeting with Chao & Associates, Cox & Dinkins, and DESA, and we 
requested staff to make a comparison. If all of these people graduate out of the program, then it will go 
to Lexington and other counties. That is why we sent it back to staff to see if we could make adjustments 
in the gross receipts, or use another formula. For example, you may get a $1 million contract, but after 
you sub it out, it really works out to $250,000. 

Ms. Tanner stated, based on that example, that is why we have looked at taking the amount they sub 
out to other firms, and not credit that toward the amount direct to the DBE firm. 

Mr. N. Jackson inquired if that was done. He recommended getting some information on that, and see if 
that was changed if it could help these firms from graduating. 

Mr. Livingston stated he would like to know, when this item came before Council, what the decision was 
at that particular point, because that could affect how we would proceed. He stated he has been 
concerned on both ends. He wants to see the companies expand, but he is still concerned about the 
small ones left behind, and if it becomes too competitive for some of them. He stated it does help, if we 
are going to credit the amount that they transfer to someone else. They may be okay with not having an 
increase, because we do not know the effects of that yet. 

Mr. Andy Tolleson stated one thing to be aware of is, with the Penny Program, as it stands now, we have 
moved through most of the consulting side. Most of the contracts, and obligations, to the County now 
are in construction. One thing that he has noticed is the goal standards set for the non-sheltered 
markets are kind of small. They are not aggressive at all. What he is hearing back, on the construction 
side, is that we have very few SLBE contractors. If you could find some creative way that encourages the 
more established SLBEs to pull in some of the emerging SLBEs. When you have 2 small companies 
working together, quite often the dynamics are that they are almost mentored by necessity. 

Ms. Tanner stated, if you will look at the history, when the sheltered market process was first 
implemented, that is exactly what happened. We looked at the opportunities that came about, and we 
slated those for sheltered market projects because they qualified. The local businesses were very active 
in participating. There were several awards to those local firms. She does not know what happened to 
that. And, these projects were awarded at 100% of the dollar amount. The lowest goal that was set for 
those was approximately 50 – 80 % sheltered market. She has only see 1 or 2 sheltered market projects 
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awarded for the past year. She stated it is a shame because this is the only program, in the State of 
South Carolina, where you have legally authorized, set asides for local, small businesses. You are talking 
about an advantage that could be the upper hand up for local businesses. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated that is why he would like staff to look at it. As Mr. Livingston said, backing out 
certain money, and give us a recommendation, so we can make an informed decision on how to move 
forward with that. 

Ms. Wade stated they just approved sheltered market project. 

Ms. Tanner stated the contracting community still associate her with this County, even though she has 
been gone for many years now. There is an issue with them receiving payment, so they will not 
participate as much with the sheltered market projects because it takes too long to get paid. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated that is something they have been working on with the B2G program. 

Ms. Kennedy stated, if it is possible with the history, who stopped it if it did not come to Council, and 
Council stopped it. 

Ms. Tanner stated the business contracting community would fill the rooms up when we had pre-
construction meetings. They were excited about set asides where they could compete amongst 
themselves. 

d. Small Business Focus Group – Mr. Madden stated the focus group was held on August 22nd. A debriefing
report was included in the agenda packet outlining what was discussed.

Mr. N. Jackson stated Mr. Dinkins and Mr. Tolleson sent emails also about some points and the
discussion. He inquired if staff had any recommendations or comments on how to move forward.

Mr. Madden stated they gave input on a variety of topics. One in particular, was considering the pilot
program for the mentor protégé program, and including a cross functionality component. They also
provided feedback on sheltered market, and many of the other programs the office offers. Staff plans to
share the report with the businesses that participated in the focus group, and would encourage having
future focus group meetings.

Mr. N. Jackson stated this program has been lax, and not moving forward.

e. Sheltered Market/Goal Setting Ordinance Amendment Recommendations – Mr. Madden stated one
item that we realized when we were going through our process for goal setting was the lack of a defined
formula for setting those goals for SLBE participation. What you have before you is a draft of a formula
that staff would like to use moving forward, when we set goals for SLBE participation.

Ms. Wade stated the methodology that she presented, when she came in, is used at the SCDOT and the
City of Columbia. What it does, it talks about the scope of work and identifies the NAICS code. We
looked at how many certified firms we have internally, as far as the SLBE, along with how many firms are
actually registered out in the Census. We used the formula to calculate our availability. We also look at
the scope of work that comes from our estimator. From that we come up with our project goal. She
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stated it give us some teeth. If we are ever challenged on how we came up with the goals…. 

Mr. N. Jackson inquired about what we were using prior to this. Was there a formula or anything? 

Ms. Wade stated, as far as she knows, she had not seen any. 

Ms. Watts stated she did this for months, and this is exactly what they used before. 

Ms. Tanner stated her firm developed the goals. They developed the goals from estimating 
approximately 10 – 15 projects. They developed the goals for all of the sheltered market projects. They 
did not use the quote from the Census Bureau because the majority of the firms, in the Richland County 
area, were not registered with the Census, so they could not use that. They used the firms were actually 
registered, and certified, in Richland County. She stated that less than 80% of the firms registered in the 
program had not registered with the Census. 

Mr. Madden stated staff is requesting to put this in the ordinance. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated, for clarification, Ms. Watts is saying this is the formula we are using. 

Ms. Watts responded in the affirmative. She stated this is what they have always used. They used the 
number of available firms in Richland County, as provided by the Business License office, total number of 
certified firms, and we even took it a step further, if we knew a NAICS code was fairly generic, and there 
was a specific line item, in a project, and they knew Mr. Tolleson’s firm could do that under that 
overarching engineering NAICS code, then we would add him in. If they had an overarching code, we 
included them in line items that were below that NAICS code or fell into that category. 

Mr. N. Jackson inquired if they have a history or copy of the program Ms. Watts used. 

Ms. Watts stated they used to do it on an Excel spreadsheet, and all of those are in their files. She stated 
we did not have this particular form, but the Excel spreadsheet did the math for you. The program 
would be duplicated very easily. 

Ms. Wade stated they will continue to do the process that is similar, but they feel that this is more 
reliable, and nationally used. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated he was concerned about the tweaking and adjusting to a firm… 

Ms. Watts stated as long as the NAICS Code fall within an overarching NAICS Code. That is why the goals 
were so low. If Mr. Tolleson had the overarching engineering, and it called for a sub-code of that (i. e. 
bridge construction, and he just had construction, he would not get calculated in those numbers). As 
long as that was a particular project he could perform then we would include him in that number 
because we were excluding all these firms that had the capability because the NAICS Code was so 
restrictive. 

Ms. Tanner stated she thinks it is safer to do it that way, but you may want to identify those 
subcategories the firms can provide, if you are challenged. South Carolina has been very safe in being 
challenged by AGC. She has been in states where AGC will challenge you, and then you are in trouble. 
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Mr. Livingston stated he supports what she does, and how she does it, but let’s just be make sure it is 
documented and being consistent. 

Ms. Tanner stated you have to identify because it they come and audit you, and you have that firm with 
that one category, they are going to say, “Where did you get this information from?” You need to make 
sure you itemize all the services they provide, so they can understand why we counted them. 

Mr. Livingston stated he is not suggesting you are not doing that. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated he would like them to compare the spreadsheet and the formula to make sure it 
covers anything that may fall between the cracks. 

Ms. Tanner suggested taking out using the Census data. SCDOT, and the other agencies, use the Census 
data, but those agencies have the Federal government backing them. This county does not have that. If 
you are challenged, you are going to be in big trouble without a disparity study or the government 
regulations. She would take the Census data out of there, and use the local base. You will be more 
protected by that. 

Mr. Livingston requested staff to look at that and make a recommendation about removing the Census 
data. 

Mr. Tolleson stated it seems like when we come out with our goals they seem to be about half of what 
we are seeing at the SCDOT. He inquired if adopting this kind of methodology will enhance the numbers 
so participation will be a little higher, or are we still just beat up because our population is so small? 

Ms. Tanner stated, when you are developing the goals, one thing you need to make sure those firms you 
identify are ready, willing, and able. If you identify firms that participate with SCDOT, may not be the 
same firms that have an interest here. And, even if you have goals that are set at 2% versus a 10 -15%, 
base your information on factual identification. If Richland County consistently has goals that are 
established… SCDOT, at one point, were establishing goals at 4 – 5%. In working with the SCDOT for the 
past 18 – 20 years, they allowed us to develop goals. They had 40% more participation, as a sub-
consultant to SCDOT, than SCDOT did themselves. They showed them how to do it, and things got better 
for years. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated staff will look into it and make a recommendation back to the committee. 

Mr. Livingston stated, for clarification, staff’s recommendation is to adopt this particular form. 

Mr. Livingston moved to accept staff’s recommendation to adopt the form.  

Ms. Tanner stated the form says, “Zero goal if there are 3 or fewer firms.” She suggested having 
someone look at that. All you need is 3 – 5 firms, and you can definitely establish a goal. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated that is why his recommendation was to look at both the spreadsheet they had, 
and this new form. 

Mr. Livingston withdrew his motion. 
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f. SLBE Program Graduate Recommendations – Mr. Madden stated there are 5 firms that are ready to
graduate out of the program; Chao & Associates, Cox & Dinkins, Civil Engineering Consulting Services,
Premier Construction and OHL, Inc.

Mr. Livingston stated this is based on not backing out what they do with other companies that you
mentioned earlier.

Mr. Madden stated that is correct.

Mr. Livingston stated he would like to know if our ordinance covers backing out what they do with other
companies, and the implication for that before moving forward. That might affect whether or not they
have reached that threshold. He does not know how we get at, but he would like to see if the ordinance
covers it.

Mr. N. Jackson stated that is why he came up with the NAICS Code earlier to see the level, and if those
subs were backed out to try to help some of these programs.

Mr. Madden requested Ms. Cook to elaborate on how this is calculated.

Ms. Cook stated the gross annual revenue is received, and looked at on a 3-year basis, on an average,
after looking at their tax returns. It is gross receipts from their tax returns. It is not broken down into
subcontracts, how many contracts, etc. We are looking at actual returns. The number you see came
from their tax return, as their gross annual receipts for that year. We add all 3 of those up, and get the
average for those 3 years.

Mr. N. Jackson stated he understands you doing it that way, but he is not sure the tax return will show.
In doing business with us, if a lot of their gross was subs, that means they did not actually keep that
money. If it was subbed out, then, it would less. A company could get a $3 million contract, but when
they hire all the subs for parts of it, they may end up with only $1 million.

Ms. Tanner stated they are only required to perform 30% of the work. If you sub out the rest of the
work, you could easily take away from the gross receipts that they received.

Mr. N. Jackson stated Ms. Tanner was one of the developers of the ordinance, and worked with it, so she 
would have some in depth knowledge. He is not sure what has been changed. He is not sure if Council
has made any modifications to the ordinance.

Mr. Madden stated he does not think the ordinance has been changed.

Mr. N. Jackson stated his concern was gross vs. net, or what was subbed out.

Mr. Livingston stated, for clarification, the ordinance says gross tax returns, and there is nothing that
goes with that.

Mr. N. Jackson stated that is what the ordinance says, that is why we are trying to see how it affected
the small, local businesses, and if we need to make any modifications to the ordinance to keep some of
these local firms in.
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Mr. Livingston stated staff’s recommendation is based on the ordinance. If we are going to do something 
different, we will have to change the ordinance. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated, when you are doing a program, sometimes there is some tweaking over time. 
That is why when we met with the business community to give their input, and how it is affecting them, 
those are some of the input we got from them. If we decide to let them go, our firms to meet those 
goals are not coming from Richland County. 

Mr. Livingston requested staff give him an idea of what the State, City of Columbia or other 
municipalities are doing when they consider graduating someone from a different level. 

Ms. Wade stated the City of Columbia does not a have a threshold, per se. They do not have a size 
standard, but they do have something as far as the mentor protégé program regarding graduation. 

Mr. Livingston stated, for clarification, there is not a size standard for the SLBE. 

Ms. Wade stated she called to verify, and the City of Columbia does not have a size standard. The only 
time they have a threshold is to the mentor protégé program. 

Mr. Livingston stated, if these companies were in the City of Columbia, they would not graduate. They 
could continue on. 

Ms. Wade stated they have a minority program, at the City. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated, if we work with the industry, that is why we had input from them to see how it 
affects them, and how we could tweak, if necessary, the ordinance or program to make it more effective 
for the small and local business enterprises. These are the recommendations from them explaining what 
they think is fair to them, or what works or does not work. In the program, we are going to do some 
tweaking anyhow. Nothing is foolproof. 

Mr. Livingston stated the problem now in not following staff’s recommendation, we are not following 
our ordinance. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated it should be an amendment to the ordinance. Even with the mentor protégé 
program is required with the ordinance. This was to be addressed, is the ordinance sound, or does the 
ordinance need to be amended. If we go by the ordinance, that is it, and these people graduate and we 
look to other counties to fulfill the goals. 

Mr. Livingston stated we can send this forward to Council with a recommendation. Staff going back to 
look at something does not serve any purpose because they are going to go back and tell you again what 
the ordinance says. If we do not move this forward, what guidance are we going to give staff. They have 
already made their recommendation, based on our ordinance. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated we can adopt staff’s recommendation or we could send it to full Council, and see 
how it affects the industry if the ordinance needs amending from the tax returns.  

Mr. Livingston stated since we have some concerns, instead of forwarding the recommendation of staff, 
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we probably could forward it without a recommendation, so we can deal with it on a Council level. 

Ms. Kennedy inquired if the motion is in line with the ordinance. 

Mr. Livingston stated, when it comes before Council, staff will have the highlighted portion of the 
ordinance with it. 

Mr. Livingston moved, seconded by Ms. Kennedy, to forward to Council without a recommendation. 

Mr. Livingston stated he wants to make sure, when this comes before Council, staff will have the 
highlighted portion of the ordinance, which stated the graduation problems. And, also any information 
relative to others who have similar programs. 

Mr. N. Jackson stated his concern was that we had this discussion to address concerns, how it affected 
the small, local business enterprises, and to get input from them to see how, if necessary, the ordinance 
could be tweaked to keep them from graduating from the program where they think it was unfairly done 
because of the use of the tax return information. When we developed the Penny Tax Program, and the 
ordinance, it was really to ensure keeping most of the money in Richland County, because in the past, 
other counties and other states came in and took everything. That is why he developed the SLBE 
program for small, local business. He stated it may need to be tweaked to keep small, local business 
here. That is why he recommended staff go back and look at it both ways to see if it should be adjusted 
or not. 

Ms. Kennedy stated, for clarification, once staff looks at it and tweaks it, it will come back to Council. 

The vote in favor was unanimous. 

5. 
ADJOURNMENT – The meeting adjourned at approximately 12:58 PM 
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Richland County Government

OFFICE OF SMALL 
BUSINESS 
OPPORTUNITY
Prepared for: OSBO Ad-Hoc Committee and Administration

Councilwoman Gretchen Barron

Councilwoman Chakisse Newton

Councilman Derrek Pugh

Councilwoman Jesica Mackey

Administrator Leonardo Brown

Director, Jennifer Wladischkin

November 1, 2022
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Richland County 
Government

HISTORY

• Richland County Ordinance Number 049-13HR

• Small Local Business Enterprise (SLBE) and Emerging Small Local 
Business Enterprise (ESLBE) Programs

• Targets Richland County’s small and local business community. 

• Provides opportunities for small businesses to participate in County 
contracts

17 of 3017 of 30



Richland County 
Government

MISSION OF OSBO
The Mission of the Office of Small Business Opportunity of Richland 
County, South Carolina, is to provide a race and gender-neutral tool for the 
County to use in its efforts to ensure that all segments of its local business 
community have a reasonable and significant opportunity to participate in 
contracts for construction, architectural and engineering services, 
professional services, non-professional services and commodities.
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Richland County 
Government

OSBO GOALS

• Advocate: Ensure that all segments of the small and local business community
have a reasonable and significant opportunity to participate in County contracts.

• Connect:  Connect businesses to programs and resources that help foster business
growth.

• Qualify: Qualify small, local businesses using numerous verification techniques to
ensure applicants meet the eligibility requirements and comply with all aspects of
Richland County programs.

• Compete: Help small and local businesses understand how to leverage their
resources to become more productive and competitive in the business market.
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Richland County 
Government

OSBO SERVICES PROVIDED
• OSBO ensures that small, local and minority businesses are not restricted 
from full participation in Richland County’s Procurement opportunities.

• OSBO helps small, local, and minority businesses develop fully through the 
SLBE program to promote balanced economic and community growth 
throughout Richland County.

• OSBO takes the leadership role in setting goals and procedures which 
results in awarding contracts and subcontracts to SLBE firms to 
enhance economic development, capacity building and business 
sustainability.

• OSBO advocates to  protect the interest of small, local and minority 
businesses concerns to preserve the right for competitiveness and to 
maintain and strengthen the overall economy of Richland County.

• OSBO provides additional avenues for development through its OSBO 
Business Academy offering technical workshops and trainings at no 
cost to the small business.

• OSBO connects businesses to programs and resources to help foster 
business growth.
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Richland County 
Government

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS 
(SLBE/ESLBE)
SLBE
§ Must have the principal place of business or 

significant employee presence in Richland County
§ Must be independently owned and operated for-

profit business concern that is not a broker, that is 
not a subsidiary of another business, that is not 
dominant in its field of operation

§ The business owners are actively involved in day-
to-day management and control of the business 
that is performing a commercially useful function

§ Must have no more than 50 full-time employees
§ At least 1 year in business
§ Musts meet the size standard eligibility 

requirements for small business enterprises

*ESLBE
• Less than five (5) years old
• Has no more than five (5) full-time    
employees     

• Annual gross sales as averaged over the life 
of the firm is less than $1million

*An ESLBE must meet all the requirement of a SLBE
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Richland County 
Government

INDUSTRY CATEGORIES
• Construction
• Architecture
• Engineering
• Professional Services (Non-
architectural and engineering services 
requiring specialized training and/or 
licensed credentials to perform, such 
as legal, accounting, scientific, 
technical, or real estate services

• Non-professional Services (Services 
that are other than professional 
services, that do not require any 
license or highly specialized training 
and credentials to perform)

• Wholesale Services (Retail firms, admin 
support services, repairs and maintenance, 
truck transportation)

Annual Gross Revenues of not more 
than:
$7 million
$3 million
$2.5 million
$3 million

$3 million

$2 million 

22 of 3022 of 30



Richland County 
Government

CERTIFIED SLBE’S 
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Richland County 
Government

TOTAL AWARDED TO SLBE’S

To date $73,857,634 has been awarded to SLBE’s. 
• Dirt Road Paving
• Sidewalk and Pedestrian Improvements
• Resurfacing Projects
• Intersection Improvements
• Drainage Improvement Projects
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Richland County 
Government

OSBO’S STRATEGIC COMMUNITY 
PARTNERS
• OSBO partners with agencies throughout South Carolina 
with special emphasis on Richland County, promoting and 
educating the business community on the County’s goals, 
services, projects and opportunities.
• Through these partnerships, OSBO ensures that Richland 
County is visible at outreach events hosted by the 
community partners.
• OSBO has also partnered with the Hispanic Business 
community educating and promoting the community on 
Richland County’s resources and certifications
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OSBO’S STRATEGIC 
PARTNERSHIPS

11
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Richland County 
Government

OSBO BUSINESS ACADEMY 

The OSBO office provides technical workshops and training 
on various topics such as contracting, investors and loan 
options, marketing and branding, business plans, 
establishing business credit, etc. 
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OSBO COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT
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Richland County 
Government

NEXT STEPS

• Continue to diversify and develop the SLBE program to ensure
sufficient contractual competition

• Examine and make recommendations for ways to expand the SLBE
program

• Serve as a liaison for the Disparity Study and subsequent
recommendations that may arise from the study.
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Richland County 
Government

OSBO STAFF

Erica B. Wade, Manager

Pamela Green-Swinton, Assistant Manager

Margaret Jones, Certification and Compliance

Phone: (803) 576-1540
Website: www.richlandcountysc.gov/OSBO
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